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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Senior Citizens’ Centre, New Street, Honiton on Monday the sixteenth day of  April 2007.

Members present


	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr V. C. Whitlock (Town Mayor)
	Cllr R A Sharpe

	Cllr A. Boom
	Cllr R E Coombs

	Cllr M J Teare
	Cllr Mrs M. Mundie

	
	Cllr Mrs E. M. Tirard

	
	Cllr Mrs C. A. Richards

	
	Cllr C. Tratt

	
	Cllr Mrs V. A. Howard


Also in attendance Cllr Boote & Cllr Ash.

190. Apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from and accepted from Cllr Casson (Other meeting), Cllr Hopkins (Other meeting), Cllr Gaughan (personal), Cllr McGuire (A/L) & Cllr Holloway (Ante Natal).

There was a period of prayer before the meeting commenced which was led by the Rev’d Peter Robinson.

191. Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 12th March 2007.

These having been circulated were confirmed and signed as a true record, with grateful thanks to the Minute Clerk Mrs C. Bowles.

192. Reports from County and District Councillors. 

Cllr Boote reported that the sale of the airport had raised £65m and the funds had been placed on deposit. The interest is helping to fund the financial black holes in the Adult and Child Services Sections of DCC.

It had been hoped that a refurbishment / renewal of some outdated school buildings could have taken place but these have been left in abeyance.

He reminded everyone that he would have funds available for various causes and anyone interested should contact him in the near future.

Finally he thanked everyone who was retiring from the Council for their contribution to the Town particularly those with long service.

Cllr Ash reminded the Councillors that the Planning Inspector’s report into the appeal by residents at the Cedars had concluded by supporting East Devon District Council and they had been given two years in which to find alternative permanent accommodation. She hoped the Town Council would work with EDDC accordingly to find solutions to the problem.

193. Public question time 
The meeting went out of session.

A question had been received from Mr S F G Taylor on the subject of Matters of Local, Regional and National Significance, which he read out. The Town Mayor promised a written response when research had been undertaken as the letter had only just been received today.

The meeting then resumed.

194. Police report.

P.C. Atyeo reported that crimes had increased to 99 for the period 12th March to 9th April against a total of 72 last year. The public disorder at the Pit Club had been recorded as an assault. Criminal damage had increased and a  new way of investigating certain crimes had been introduced by the creation of Crime Investigation Teams. A Colleague had been visiting houses in the Pottery Close / Orchard Way area which would hopefully reveal a few leads. Damage has been caused to the Baptist Church fence. Regrettably the damage is across the board and not restricted to a small group. The schools were on holiday over the period in question which could be a contributory factor.

The Town Mayor thanked P. C. Atyeo most sincerely for attending the Council meetings regularly and answering all the questions from the Councillors.

Signed Chair







14th May 2007.

Chief Inspector Nye was also in attendance and he advised that there had been a spate of incidents of criminal damage across East Devon and they will be looking at other partnerships on a joint agency basis. The majority of incidents occur up to 3 hours after the schools close and after public houses close. Some of the D&C Police resources have been merged to form a strategic partnership investigating serious crime. This has meant the re‑deployment of some officers. The number of PCSO’s the Government would fund nationally has reduced the number of Officers from 42 to 33 in East & Mid Devon. However he has had to re‑locate some of the existing Officers as not all are in the right place. Therefore the Neighbourhood Beat Managers will reduce by 1 to 2 and the PCSO’s will reduce to 4. Chief Inspector Nye gave an assurance that the policing in Honiton will not suffer Officers will be returning in another guise and cover will be 24 hours per day. 

Councillors were concerned that having had 10 PCSO’s at the start of the scheme the four present Officers could be overwhelmed and the figures could slide back. Chief Inspector Nye said that the crime figures will be closely monitored and Officers drafted to where was appropriate.

The Town Mayor said that the lack of Traffic Wardens has caused concern. C.I. Nye replied that some of the PCSO’s are being trained to take over some of the responsibilities of Traffic Wardens which will from April 2008 will be under the auspices of Devon County Council. He reminded Councillors that checks on badly parked cars revealed that local people were at fault in the majority of cases!

The Town Mayor thanked C.I. Nye for the explanations.

195. Declarations of interest in items on the agenda.

Cllr Coombs Item 11 & Correspondence Items L P Q R – Personal as Footpath Warden.

Cllr Tirard Correspondence Items P & Q ‑ Personal

Cllr Boom Item 11 and Late Correspondence re the Glen – Personal

196. Correspondence received 12th March to 9th April 2007

Member of Parliament

a. Copy of Hansard 26th March giving details of the speech made by Mrs Browning re the closures at the hospital.

b. Letter enclosing a reply from DCLG regarding the Sustainable Communities Plan which is not the most encouraging response it could have been, the success of the Bill will depend on the time devoted to it in the House of Commons.

Devon County Council 

c. News flash – from the Chief Executive Phil Norrey setting out the case for “United not Unitary” for the proposed bid from Exeter City for unitary status

East Devon District Council 

d. Details of the extension of the concessionary bus fares (this item has been publicised) 

e. Details of the street collections in Honiton for which permits have been issued.

f. Letter from the Electoral Registration Officer setting out the timescale for the elections on 3rd May together with details of those standing.

g. The Knowledge Issues nos. 40, 41 & 42

h. Copy of the proposed new Code of Conduct 

Others

i. Blackdown Hills AONB – Newsletter March 2007.

j. Neighbourhood Policing Update

k. DISExtra issue 653

l. Letter from Mr Gordon of Dove Close following the publication of the news that HTC are considering lighting the path in that area. Mr Gordon has suggested that the pathway be closed permanently. Cllr Coombs is to visit after dark.

m. Letter from the Audit Commission advising us that the new External Auditor will be Alun Williams

n. Letter from the Honiton Sports Centre enclosing the minutes of the Advisory Committee – next meeting 21st June 2007.

o. Report from the Chief Executive of the National Council regarding the development of the sector.

p. Letter from the Highways Agency enclosing two reports from Hyder Consulting for the Kings Road / A35 road improvements. This was felt to be most encouraging and showed what could be done working with the Public. Certainly the new refuges in Dowell Street make crossing the road much easier. It is hoped the new Council will continue to press for road improvements from Highways Agency.

q. A very positive press release concerning the Roundball Wood from Richard Howe following the success of the workshop. In fact the wood is considerably older than first thought. There is to be an ecology training day on 1st June.

r. Letter from the SWH‑BBIS advising that they will be attending to the trees on the Kings Road.  They are only able to replace the dead tree for like with like. The Town Clerk was instructed to write further.

s. Letter from Ring and Ride advising that they are merging with TRIP from 1st April.

Signed Chair
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All the above were noted where there is no annotation.

Late correspondence received 10th to 16th April 2007

East Devon District Council 

1. Forward plan 1st April to 31st July

2. The Knowledge issue no 44 & 43

Others

3. DISExtra 654

4. Letter from Land Management regarding parish mapping on CD rom cost would be up to £273.90 + VAT.

5. Honiton Community College Newsletter April 2007

6. E‑ Mail from Cllr Boom re Senior Council for Devon regarding the creation of such a Council ‑ requests the assistance of Honiton Town Council. Cllr Boom advised that he has been in contact with Peter Fletcher & Associates. The Council will address various issues of importance for the over 50’s and liaise with other groups being formed together with Age Concern & Pensioners Associations County wide.

7. Copy letter of objection from Mr & Mrs Murch 2 Allhallows Court regarding the application to vary the premises licence of the Pit Club to cover 105 hours per week rather than the present 10. It was stated that the residents are concerned that EDDC have autonomy now and the Town Council are not even a Consultee in the process. Any problems arise shortly after the club closes.

8. Environment Agency Newsletter dated March 2007.

9. Miscellaneous letters of thanks for grants awarded.

All the above were noted except where annotated.


197.     Mayor’s announcements

The Town Mayor advised that he and the Town Clerk had attended the 150th Anniversary of Tindle Group  Newspapers last month when the Countess of Wessex was present.

He then thanked the retiring Town Councillors for their input into the business of the Council. Cllr Foster had only been a Councillor for twelve months but was sorry that he would not be standing again. Cllr Redden was moving over the border to Scotland and his present shift work prevented him from attending as regularly as he would wish. Cllr Mundie was retiring after almost three years having recently taken over as Churchwarden. She had worked hard in a variety of ways including being a director of the TIC Ltd. She suitably replied. Cllr Trotman’s employment meant that she was unable to attend as regularly as she would have wished having been a member for over 10 years. Cllr Sharpe has been a member for 20 years. He has taken full part in the running of the Council having been Mayor on two separate occasions. He was always prepared to speak his mind and never flinched in standing up for what he believed in. He will be sadly missed.

In response he said that he would miss the Town Councillors and had great admiration for those who gave their time so freely. He was pleased to see District Councillors standing for the Town Council again, which would hopefully lead to closer relationships with EDDC. However, most of all he thanked his wife, Pat, who had supported him over the last 40 years in local politics. He would not have been able to do all he had done without her support.

198. To approve the list of cheques issued in February 2007  at page 80 totalling £5,409.27 and the cheques issued in March 2007 at page 81 totalling £9,414.72.

The lists of cheques issued having been circulated were approved and signed as a correct record.

199. To approve the annual expenditure for the year ending 31st March 2007 totalling £117,500.08 at page 82.

The figures having been distributed these were confirmed as a correct record.

200. Reports from Members with Special Responsibilities. 

Cllr Boom – The oGlen

Cllr Boom advised that the gates for the Glen will be painted during the week commencing 4th May. The landslip reported to DCC was attended to by their employees within an hour erecting a barrier to ensure safety

The bins in the Glen are being replaced with a more secure variety and are currently awaiting delivery from the manufacturers.

Cllr Coombs – Footpaths

The ditching in Lower Northcote Road has been done by our contractor  and together with the improvements by Interoute should now show a real improvement.

201. The Town Mayor closed the meeting at 8.15 p.m.

Signed Chair
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